
 

 

 
January 18, 2022 

 
TO:  State Attorneys 
  Clerks of Court 

  County Court Judges 
 

FROM:  Rick White, Deputy Director 
  Division of Motorist Services 
 

SUBJECT: New Contact for Subpoenas - Revised 
 
 

We are pleased to announce the appointment of Bradley Perry, as the new Chief of the Bureau of Records and as the 

official custodian for both driver license and motor vehicle records. Mr. Perry has held various positions in state 

government for more than eight years. 
 

Effective immediately, please address all subpoenas for driver license and motor vehicle records to: 

 

 Bradley Perry or designee 
 Chief, Bureau of Records 
 Division of Motorist Services 

 2900 Apalachee Parkway, Mail Stop 89 

 Tallahassee, Florida 32399 
 

As a reminder, please follow the procedures below when requesting court testimony and record certifications: 
 

1) Sections 320.05(4) and 322.201, Florida Statutes, provides that copies of properly certified driving and 

motor vehicle records of the Department shall be received as evidence in the courts without further 
authentication, and authorizes the Department to collect witness and travel fees for requested testimony 
by staff members.  
 

2) Additionally, Sections 320.05(4) and 322.201, Florida Statutes, do not require the “machine imprint” to be 

used as evidence in court proceedings. Effective October 1, 2009, the Department discontinued a “machine 
imprint” to certify driver license and motor vehicle record documents, such as driver transcripts, prints of 
photos, driver license applications, signatures, motor vehicle title transactions, printouts, and address files. 

We will stamp these documents as “certified” with the signature of Bradley Perry. 

 
If you have questions, please contact Court Assist at 850-617-2589 or by email at courtassist@flhsmv.gov. 
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